
  

 
July 2007 CIRCULATION: 1069  

 

All proceeds from advertisements after printing costs go to the WAMBOIN COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION, which started the Whisper in 
1981 and continues to own it.  This Newsletter is distributed to all RMBs in Wamboin, Bywong, Clare, and Yalana at the beginning of each 
month, except  January.  Editor is Ned Noel, 17 Reedy Creek Place, Wamboin, 2620, phone 6238-3484.   Contributions which readers may 
wish to make will be appreciated, and should be submitted to by email to TUTUTUnednoel@optusnet.com.auUUUTTT or dropped into his mailbox at 17 
Reedy Creek Place.   The deadline for the next issue is always the last Sunday of the month, 7 pm,  so for the August 2007 Whisper the 
deadline is Sunday,  July 29 , 2007, 7:00 pm. 

LIFE THREATENING EMERGENCIES Fire/Police/Ambulance  -  Dial 000 All Hours 
Queanbeyan Police  6298-0599   Wamboin Fire Brigade Info Centre 6238-3396    Ambulance Bookings 131233 
 

WAMBOIN FACILITIES AND CONTACTS 

Wamboin Community Assn  Helen Montesin  President   6238-3208 
Bywong Community Assn  Judith Miller  President   6236-9321. 
Fire Brigade   Cliff Spong  Captain   040-999-1340 bh 6236 9220 ah 
Wamboin Playgroup  Leanne Quick  Convener   6238 3435 
Sutton School Playgroup    Laura Taylor      Convernor      62369662 
Landcare   Roger Good  President   6236-9048 
Community Nurse   Heather Morrison  Bungendore  6238-1333 
Breastfeeding Assoc.     Belinda Dennis      Community Educator     6236 9979 
Emergency Services   NSW Call Centre  Staff   132-500 
Emergency Services Admin  Colin Brown  Controller  6238-1067 
Justice of the Peace  Peter Greenwood  JP   6238-3358 
Justice of the Peace  Keith France  JP   6238-3596 
Justice of the Peace  Margaret Fletcher  JP   6238-1211 
Wamboin Scout Group  Peter Harrison  Contact Person  6238-3525 
Wamboin Guides   Rosemary Riley  Contact Person  6241-6565 
Wamboin Pony Club  Maureen Purdie  Contact Person  6238-3343 
Gearys Gap Pony Club  Leigh-Anne Barlow Secretary   6238-3376 
Play Group   Leanne Quick  Convenor   6238-3435 
Hall Bookings   Joan Mason  Bookings   6238-3258 
Church, Anglican   Robyn Robertson  Warden   6238-3202 
Christian Prayer Group  Steve & Imelda Taylor Contacts   6238-3220 
Golf    Peter Greenwood  Golfer   6238-3358 
Injured Wildlife   Wildcare   Helpline   6299-1966 
Claire Ayling   WWOW Group  Convener   6238-3347 
Lake George Day VIEW Club         President        Pauline Segeri       6238-1996 
 
 

THE YOUNG WAMBOIN ENTREPRENEURS 
Ashleigh Caird, babysitting  ………………………………………….  6238 0746. 
Deanne Brucic, babysitting & petsitting  …………………………… 6238-1884 
Ellen Smith, petsitting (experienced with horses) …………………... 6238-3115 
Fiona Skea, babysitting ……......................................................…….. 6238-3290 
Rebecca Purdie, petsitting ………………..…...................………….. 6238-3343 
Frank Deveson, bicycle maintenance ………………………………… 6238-3294 
John Brennan, babysitting and petsitting………………..…………. 6238 3472 
Elena Sutcliffe, petsitting and babysitting  ………………………… 6238-3228  
Gabrielle Simpkin & Nicolette Neveu-Abramczuk, petsitting …….. 6238-3600 
 
Macs Reef Tip Hours 7:30 am to 5:00 pm Fri-Sat-Sun-Mon (to 7 pm Sat - Sun in daylight saving time) closed Tue-Wed-Thurs 
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Wamboin Community Association 
President’s Paragraphs 

 New Residents – If you are new to Wamboin, or know someone who is, Lofty Mason has collated a “Meet and 
Greet” package.  It contains useful information about Wamboin, including a map.  It has details of the diverse range of 
community groups in the area.  Please contact him on 6238 3258 for a copy. 
 Palerang Council – The 2007-8 Draft Management Plan (DMP) and Budget was discussed at the June WCA 
meeting.  John van der Straaten, Pete Harrison, Charlie and I attended the public meeting outlining the key points of the plan 
held by the Council in Bungendore last week.  Unfortunately, the meeting was very poorly attended, which was very 
disappointing for the Council staff and councillors who put a lot of effort into the informative presentation.  We discussed our 
concerns for Wamboin, particularly with respect to Norton Road and other local roads, waste management, and open and 
transparent communication with ratepayers.  Many thanks to John van der Straaten for preparing a submission to the DMP and 
Budget on behalf of the WCA. 
 Land Valuations – If you lodged an objection to your land valuation, you should be contacted by an independent 
valuer soon, if you haven’t been already.  The valuer who visited us a couple of weeks ago said that he was reviewing 30 in the 
Wamboin/Bywong area and knew of at least one other valuer who was reviewing objections in this area.  The objection 
process may not be completed before the 2007-8 rates notices are issued.  If it isn’t, your rates need to be paid as specified on 
your rates notice.  However, your valuation subsequently changes, the rates will be adjusted accordingly and a refund given if 
one is due.  
 Review of Rural Lands Protection Boards rating system – We attended the public meeting of BRLPB ratepayers 
conducted by Richard Bull at Bungendore on 8 June.  Despite being very cold and the start of the long weekend, the meeting 
was well attended and very lively.  Mr Bull was left in no doubt about the feelings of the community towards the RLPB and its 
rating system.  His options report will be available soon. 
 Wamboin Community Association – There won’t be a WCA meeting in July unless any urgent matters arise.  So the 
next WCA meeting is on 21st August at 7:30pm. 
 Curry Night – Make a date in your diary for Wamboin’s gastronomical delight of the year which will be on the 18th 
August. 
 Wamboin Produce Markets – The markets are now in recess for winter.  The next markets will be on 15th 
September from 9:00am till noon.  
 Bonfire Night –Wamboin’s annual fireworks and bonfire will be on 22nd September.  Please come and support this 
major fundraiser for many local community groups and enjoy the great display by Black Widow Fireworks.  
 WCA Electronic Noticeboard – Residents are continuing to subscribe to the noticeboard.  It is a great way to keep 
up with issues of community interest and I encourage everybody to subscribe.  To subscribe, simply send an email message 
(doesn’t need any subject or content) to Wamboin_Noticeboard-subscribe@yahoogroups.com.au. 
 Calendar of events –If you have any events that you would like included in August’s Whisper, please contact John 
van der Straaten (ph: 6238 3590). 
 -- Helen Montesin (helen.montesin@canberra.edu.au) 
 
 

 

 

 
RIDING INSTRUCTION 

ACCREDITED EFA LEVEL 1 
Local riding instuctor available for beginners and more 
experienced riders. I will come to your property, or have 

sand arena available.  Improve your dressage, jumping or 
just increase your confidence.  Available weekends or 

weekdays. 
TEACHING IN WAMBOIN FOR OVER 10 YEARS 

Phone Leanne on 6238-3435 
  
 

 

 

CLEAN WATER TANK SERVICES 
Tanks cleaned with minimal water loss    Crack repairs - flexible reinforced membrane 

Metal Covers supplied & fitted      Water treatment  -  tank & house lines 

RING JOHN on 0428 489 291 
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BYWONG COMMUNITY NEWS 
by Morag and Guy Cotsell 

 Trivial Soup.   All soup gourmets will again be winners at Bywong's annual Trivia Challenge, scheduled this year for 
Saturday 28 July.  Bywong Community will be serving its annual supper treat of a selection of home-made soups with 
rolls,followed by tea and freshly brewed Wagonga coffee.  Bring your own drinks and nibbles. 
  The now-famous challenge will again accept entries from as many teams as can fit into the Community Hall. Entry 
remains at $10 per person and the Community is looking for entries to make up tables of 6-8 people. The Community is happy 
to make up tables for people who don't have the numbers. 
  Lamberts Winery has again generously agreed to sponsor the event, and will donate the prize for the winning team, as 
well as a "Dinner for Two" raffle prize. 
  The evening will begin at 7.30pm in the Community Hall, Birriwa Road (off Macs Reef Road). 
  For information or bookings, ring Morag on 6230 3523 or email cotsell@moraguy.net.   
 

How The Whisper Gets From the PrinterTo Your Mailbox 
The 40 people below each spend time each month to make sure that Wamboin and Bywong residents own and receive a free 
community newspaper.    If your deliverer has been on the job for a long time and you have a bit of time you could spare, think 
about offering to take over the job.     If you already have too many tasks in your month, every now and then give your 
volunteer paperwoman/man/boy/girl a thank you.   
 

 

155 CO-ORDINATED BY HELEN MONTESIN:  Ph 6238 3208  
Dean Evans   Nrtn Area frm Campbl West   18 Bill Owen Cooper Rd.   26 
Helen Montesin   Fernloff Rd                                33 Cathy Abell Canning Close  17 
Hank Berlee 11 Poppet Rd  (for all on road) 34 Alan Rope  Sutton Road  25 
278 CO-ORDINATED BY SUE GANE: Ph 6238 3463 
Joan Mason Bingley Way  45 Margaret Heleimin Merino Vale Drive       17 
Sue Ward  Norton,  Bngly to Weeroona 32 Anne Gardner  Weeroona, Norton to Majors 31 
Sue Gane  Majors Close                 20 David Anderson  Weeroona, Majors to Denley       35 
Ned Noel                  13 PalerancCn cl+41Advtsrs 55 Penny Evans Norton, Cmpbell to Bngley   25 
Kathy Handel Yalana West  19  
227 CO-ORDINATED BY KERRIE FISHER: Ph 6238 3489 
Colleen Foster          Joe Rocks to Norton                   20 
Deb Gordon  Yalana East                  41 Rob Gorham South End - Clare Valley  38 
Cassie Fisher Clare Lane                    11 Pauline Segeri           North End - Clare Valley        42 
Lyle Monetesin Forrest Road area  60 Bungendore Shop   Bungendore                                       10 
222  CO-ORDINATED BY JOHN VAN DER STRAATEN: Ph  6238 3590 
Sheryl Barnes             Quinn’s Estate / Denley                20   
Don Malcomson  Macs R -- Denley to Gum Flat 24 
Ann Platts  Denley MacReef to Birchman's  26 
Nora Stewart Rovere Lane  12    

Brian Higgison   Deley/Kestral area     12 
Rhett Cox                 Macs Reef /Nwngtn to FdHwy     12 
Morag&Guy Cotsell   MReef /Newington/Harriot  (A)   30 
Sandra Favre       MReef /Newington/Harriot  (B)   20 

Joan Milner Birriwa Road  30 
Beth Hope  Gum Flat Lane    6 

Ian & Esther Rudd Mreef/Bankers to Fed Hwy 26 
  

191 CO-ORDINATED BY LAURA SNOWDON Ph  6236 9609 
Trevor Kirk Macs R - Denley to Bung Rd        20 
Len  Parrish Summerhill Rd Area  33 
Sue Gorham Schofields/Brooks/Millyn 25 
Sue Aunella Brooks                                     17 
     TOTAL FOR WHISPER 1069  

 
Snowdon Family             Hogan Drive                             28 
Diana+Keith Gascoine   Snow Gum Road  23 
Thelma Martin     Shinglehouse Rd area 20 
Judith Miller      Wyoming and  Doust Rds 25 
 

 

AMOS   CONTRACTORS 
Sutton     NSW 

For all Your Civil Engineering needs 
Subdivision works           Earth, gravel or sealed road construction .    All earthmoving           Land clearing    

 Dam construction and cleaning        House cuts     Equipment haulage   Horse Arenas, Tennis Courts, Septic Tank Installation 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------  

Dozer    Graders  Excavators    Rollers  Water-cart Tracked Bobcat     Tip Trucks    Professional high quality workmanship 
----------------------------------------------------------- 

-  
For free advice and no obligation quote call  Nick Stokes  0418 624 329  fx  6230 3380 

Email:  amos-contractors@netspeed.com.au 
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 WHISPER MUSIC LINK 
By Angela Hunter & Jake Annetts 

 Winter is on its way out now and this weekend we hosted a Winter Solstice party, which again showed us what a great 
abundance of talent we have here in Wamboin.  
During the winter Jake has been busy in the workshop repairing a load of broken guitars he recently purchased. He’s hoping to 
use these guitars for regular workshops where guitarists (experienced or inexperienced) can come and learn new techniques or 
just jam with other players – all of which helps build guitar skills. So if you’re looking for someone to play along with to help 
hone your skills then contact us. Depending on the level of interest we’ll advise in later editions as to when and where the 
workshops will occur.  
 If you have any old guitars you would like to donate (in any condition/size) then please let us know.  Phone: 6238 
3969 or email: jakeandange@optusnet.com.au. 

 
MUSO’S OF THE MONTH 

‘EAGLE MEDICINE’ 
 Eagle Medicine is a recently formed 3-piece band featuring 
singer/songwriter Dave Argaet, guitarist Paul Cameron and keyboard player 
Sylvia McNickle.  The trio has performed to appreciative audiences in 
Bungendore and Canberra with a mix of blues and rock covers and some gritty, 
emotional songs written by Dave Argaet. Eagle Medicine recently entertained 
crowds at the protest day organised to save the Turallo Creek Bridge and their 
performance showed they’ve built a strong band in a short time.  Their collective 
talent ensures Eagle Medicine is set to soar.  

LAKE GEORGE DAY VIEW CLUB 
      by Lydia Teodorowych 
 The next meeting of the Lake George Day VIEW Club will be on Tuesday July  17, 2007 commencing at 11.30am for 
a 12 noon start at Goolabri  Country Resort, off Federal Highway, 202 Goolabri Drive, Sutton.  Come along  and join us for 
lunch, trading tables and bingo. This is our major fund  raising event for the year.  Cost is $21. New members and guests are 
always welcome.  For bookings please ring Kerry on 6238 0603 by noon Wednesday 12 July. VIEW - a valued member of The 
Smith Family. 

  

REG GIRALDI      Licensed Builder 
NSW 145587C  ACT 2953C 

New Homes,  Extensions   Bathroom and Kitchen Renovations,    Carpentry, Tiling, Painting, Gyprock Repairs, Concreting, 
All Repairs and Insurance Work 

0416 075 910 (Mobile) or 6238 0918 (ah) 
 

HIA Member 

 

Electrical  Contractor   (Bywong) 
Roland WOLF  NSW  &  ACT  Licensed 

Installations and Repairs   Domestic  &  Commercial   All Work Garanteed 
0402 156016      rgwolf@bigpond.com 

 
 
 

FOR ALL THOSE SMALL 
BUILDING AND REPAIR JOBS 

AROUND THE HOME 
CALL JOHN ON 0414 831 600 OR 6238 0238 

(LIC. NO. 69330C) 
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NEW CLASSIFIEDS 
Wanted:  House-sitter from 30 June to 20 July, including walking, feeding and loving two kelpies.  Call 0427248 005 Beth. 

Recycle your egg cartons & rubber bands. Just drop them off at 413 Norton Road - In the letter box or just inside the gate is 
fine. 
FOR SALE: Three 'Metal Mart' dog panels each 2.2m x 1.8m and one gate panel same size, plus hinges. Can be added to 
for larger run. As new, cost $665, sell $300, no offers. Phone 0418315156. 
Garage Sale:  Moving and downsizing, ride-on mower, chest deepfreeze, trailers, two BBQ's, single bed, firemans pump, pot 
belly stove, Triton mk 3 work centre, garden tools, fencing tools, some furniture, wheelbarrows, kitchen overflow and much 
more. Saturday 21 July 10am - 2pm at 134 Bingley Way Wamboin. Call 6238-3266 with queries. 
Going away in September? House & Farm sitter available to look after your pets, stock and property. I am a 50 year old 
professional man available from early September.  Fit non-smoker; independent and capable man, graduated from both 
Hawkesbury & Orange Agric Colleges and was a jackaroo/farm-hand.in 1970s. Have owned hobby farms & horses in NSW 
and now working in & around ACT with own car. I enjoy pets & happy look over livestock. References available.  Email John 
mortz@spitfire.com.au or 0414824448  for more details    

LONG RUNNING CLASSIFIEDS 
WCA Electronic Noticeboard – Residents are continuing to subscribe to the noticeboard.  It is a great way to keep up with 
issues of community interest and I encourage everybody to subscribe.  To subscribe, simply send an email message (doesn’t 
need any subject or content) to Wamboin_Noticeboard-subscribe@yahoogroups.com.au. 

CHOOKS WANTED – Any age & roosters.   Phone Frank on 6297-3523 to arrange collection. 
Maths and Science tutoring K-10.  Diagnostic testing.  Encouraging, expert coaching.   Please contact Judy 
Shellard,  [BSc(Hons) Dip Ed],  Phone 62383050 
Beekeeping Services   Prompt removal of swarm bees and hives that are no longer wanted. Can also remove feral hives 
depending on location. Fee charged depending on distance travelled and the type of job required. Happy to discuss your 
requirements.   Award winning local honey for sale.  Wamboin Yellow Box $8 kg. Available in 1 x kg or 500gram glass jars 
while stocks last. - Phone or see us each month at the markets!  Call John - Ridgiedidge Apiary 6238 3791.  
www.ridgiedidge.net.au 
Large Holiday house situated in Tuross, 180 degree Ocean views, opposite shops, 2 minute walk to beach, large block for 
parking, available now.  Discounts apply for Wamboin/Bywong residents. Please phone Cherrie 0418 621 462 for further 
information. 
ADVERTISING RATES: Local classified advertisements are free, as are announcements from community organisations and 
clubs.  Business advertisements attract a small fee (see below) which is donated to the Wamboin Community Association.   
Please make your cheque out to this association, but post it to the editor.  Contact editor on 6238-3484 for information.   
Advertising rates:  Full Page - $100    Half Pg - $50  1/3 Pg $35   1/4 Pg - $30  1/5 Pg - $25  1/6 Pg - $20 1/8 Pg - $15 
FOR HIRE from the Wamboin Community Association: GAS BBQ - Party Size, Portable, $30 (includes gas) together with 
$30 cleaning bond,  both payable on collection. Cleaning bond will be refunded if BBQ is returned clean.  Enquiries - Joan 
Mason 62 383 258. 
Trestles and chairs are available for hire by local residents. Hire rates are: Trestle $10ea and chairs $1.50 ea.  Price does not 
include delivery or pick-up charges. Available from the Wamboin Community Hall, 112 Bingley Way. Must be returned in 
clean servicable condition. All damages are responsibility of the hirer.  Equipment must be tied securely on trailer etc. when 
taken (otherwise they don't go.) Time of pick-up and returned MUST be adhered too (I don't live at the Hall!)  -Joan Mason, 
62383258. 
FOR HIRE: WAMBOIN COMMUNITY HALL.  Bookings arranged by Joan Mason 6238 3258. 
 Local Residents $70, Bond $200.  Non Resident $125, Bond $250. The Hall is not available for teenage or 21st functions. 

The Whisper is a community  newspaper for Wamboin and Bywong.   If you live in the area and have something to say about 
living here that is informative, thoughtful or entertaining,  think about writing it up for the next issue.  For more information 
contact the editor on 6238-3484 or email nednoel@optusnet.com.au.   And thanks if you have already done so. 
 

Woodbridge 
Plumbing Services 

 

Lic NSW 148394C  and ACT 199815827      
 

* Plumbing – Drainage – Gas Fitting (L.P.G / Natural Gas)   * Maintenance for the above  
* New Homes – Extensions – Renovations     * Gutters and Downpipes 
* Water filters (under sink or whole house)  * Blocked Drains  * Hydronic heating (Radiators) 

We assure of our best attention and service at all times 
Please call Matt  0428 489 399  or  6260 3563 
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Bywong and Wamboin Short Story Competition 
 
 The competition is closing on Friday 29 June and we have received a number of stories to date – thank-you to those 
who have contributed. We expect to receive more on Friday to meet the competition deadline  Judging will take place in early 
July and all winners will be contacted prior to the August publication of The Whisper. We anticipate that publication of all 
winners’ entries will be over a number of months. We hope to publish all entries, depending on space in the newsletter. 
 We would be pleased to receive comments and feedback from readers on the stories and competition itself. These can 
be forwarded to the Editor of The Whisper. 
 Thanks again to all who have contributed and good luck! 
 Nora Stewart on behalf of the organising group  (Nora Stewart, David Evans-Smith, Colin Brammall and Stan 
Melville). 
  25 June 2007 
 

 
 
 

 
 
Canberra Equine Hospital is located on the corner of the Federal and 
Barton H’way, Lyneham. 
Your horse can be examined at the hospital or at your own property.  
The hospital offers a reduced call out fee to the Wamboin  region 
on Monday afternoons. 
Please feel free to call with any questions about your horses health 
needs. 

Canberra Equine Hospital offers  
- complete medical and surgical 

facilities 
- Radiology 
- Ultrasonography 
- Dentistry by qualified veterinarians 
- Lameness diagnosis and treatment 
-  All health management concerns can 

be attended to by one of the 4 full 
time equine veterinarians ; Dr Mark 
Ethell, Dr Ken Jacobs, Dr Rebeca 
Walshe, Dr. Richard Lam 

 

02 6241 8888 
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WAMBOIN GOLF CLUB – JUNE COMPETITION RESULTS 
by Peter Greenwood 

 Good numbers turned out on a fine cool afternoon for Wamboin golf sponsored by  Larry and Libby King. 
Young Jack Whitney played his first full 18 holes with dad John and turned in a very respectable score to take home the junior 
trophy. 
 Long drive and nearest the pin winners were Warren Smith x2, Charles Guscott, Steve Miners x2, Paul Griffin, Len 
Ivey, John Whitney and Jack Whitney. 
 Nine hole comp winner was Peter Greenwood. 
 Winner of B Grade was Paul Griffin with Larry King in second. 
 Winner of the A Grade competition was Steve Miners by two strokes from Len Ivey. 
 Next month is our annual GST Anniversary competition with the usual 10% confusion factor! 
               Golf enquiries to Peter Greenwood   6238 3358. 

 

 

SEPTIC SAFE BULK 
CLEANING & PAPER 

PRODUCTS 
� 25kg Laundry Brite Washing Powder 

$65 - $2.60 a kilo 
� 5 Ltrs Citracel all purpose cleaner – 

orange oil - $20.00 
� Recycled paper – loo 

paper 48 rolls  - 850 
sheets per roll $37.00  
- 2 ply is also 
available -$40 

�   Eco Nappies – all 
sizes $30 per pack  

� Billygoat Soap – plain and scented 
� Cherub Rub Organic Skincare for your 

family 
For more information, please call Melanie at 
Busy Bottoms Nappy Express on 6238 1816 

 
 

 
FOR SALE 

 
Locally grown Native and Exotic shrubs and 

trees, suitable for this area. 
150 mm (6”) pots $5.00  200 mm (8”) pots 

$9.00   Fresh Cut Flowers 

 
 

Kleenheat Gas Dealer, Wamboin, Sutton and 
Geary’s Gap Area.   -  Rural Services 

WIYAGIBA TRADING - Dave and Jane 
Hubbard  37 POPPET ROAD, WAMBOIN    

Ph/Fax 6238-3308 
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News from Sutton School 
by Gay McNeill 

 From time to time, students go on excursions to complement school programs. Recently Year 5/6 visited Bywong 
Town to learn about the history of goldmining in the area. Also Year 4/5 visited the Indonesian Embassy then had a guided 
tour of the new sculptures at the National Gallery. Next week Kindergarten and Year 1 students are off to the Dinosaur 
Museum. Sometimes we are fortunate and a guest speaker can visit the school. For example, Luke Bond from National Parks 
and Wildlife Service in Queanbeyan who came and spoke to Year 3 students about his work as a ranger. 
 With the onset of cooler weather, our daily primary sport is concentrating on athletics. Students are training for track 
events and completing field events ready for the school carnival on 27th July. Congratulations to James Allen who came 14th in 
the 11 year old boys’ district cross country race.  
 At our Kindergarten Open Day on 20th June, parents and their 4 year olds heard about school programs and looked 
around our wonderful facilities. Earlier in June Ms Cooper had taken Year 5/6 for a buddy morning at Bungendore Pre-School, 
where they could meet future students.  
 For the last Wednesday of Term 2, Mr Petchell and our Student Council organised a mufti day to raise money for our 
World Vision sponsorship. Staff and students wore old-fashioned dress and played games and activities from the time.  
 To celebrate a term of hard work by our piano students, parents and pupils were treated to enthusiastic performances 
at Friday assembly on 22 June. 
 Recently, the staff enjoyed an informal breakfast with Mr Graeham Kennedy, the Director of Education for Illawarra 
and South East Region. Then Year 6 students showed him around the school and explained their special responsibilities. 
 Thanks to the rain and General Assistant Tobias Downes, the school grounds are looking fantastic with new garden 
beds and green lawns. With Federal funding for a submission prepared by our P&C, last week our much anticipated pirate ship 
playground equipment was installed on the old volleyball court. Once Astroturf is laid around it students can ‘set sail’ or ‘walk 
the plank’. Check it out between the main gates if you are driving past. 
 

  

 
 

 
 
� Mini-excavation Charlie Montesin 
� Wood splitting (NSW Lic: 166627C) 
� Mulching & wood chipping Phone: (02) 6238 3208 
� Home maintenance Mobile: 0409 224 901 
� Handyman services Fax: (02) 6238 3165 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
now 

TOP CLEAN of CANBERRA 
CARPET CLEANING DIVISION 

Phone/Fax 6238-1773 OR 6255 6015 
Mobile 0412 562 054 

 
Serving Wamboin, Clare Valley,  

Queanbeyan, and Canberra 
Truck-mounted hydro turbo 

steam cleaning System 
No excuses  

Guaranteed results 
BERNARD REARDON       

 
 
 
 

====================================================================================== 
Pumps and Rural 

Maintenance 
Specialising in pump 

installation, repair and sales 
ABN 28 980 965 960 

 

Rhett Cox 
Mobile: 0411 140 584 

Phone/Fax: (02) 6230 3387 
Email: rhettro@bigpond.com 
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THE FIRE SEASON HAS FINISHED.  
Even though fire permits are not required, please ensure adequate 

precautions are taken if a fire is lit in the open, notify your neighbours and 
the brigade Captain 24 hours before you light it and as a matter of courtesy 

– ring the brigade captain. 
RING 000 (Zero-Zero-Zero) TO REPORT FIRES OR SMOKE SIGHTINGS.

 A newsletter from YOUR volunteer rural fire brigade compiled  
by Cliff Spong with help from many members of the Brigade 
 (Wamboin Brigade’s website is www.wamboin-fireshed.com) 

From the Captain’s Desk 
It is with considerable regret that I have to inform you about a house fire that occurred on the first day of winter. At 

10pm on that Friday evening your brigade was called to the fire at a house on Bungendore Road. Although I 
live only a few kilometres from the scene the picture below and on the left shows what confronted me and 
Group Captain Chris Powell. Chris had arrived at the incident a short time before me. This was also a little 
while before the Wamboin firefighting crews and the Queanbeyan Fire Brigade arrived. As we say in 
firefighting parlance, the house was fully involved and there was little anyone from any fire brigade could have 
done to save the house. It was extremely fortunate that the sole occupant of the house was not inside or injured. 
He had left the premises and returned to find the house in flames. During the night 4 rural fire brigades from 
Bungendore, Queanbeyan, Stoney Creek, and Ridgeway as well as a NSW Fire Brigade crew from  
 

 
STOP PRESS 

Brand New Corporate 10 Seat 
Transporter 

Now Available 

C-B-D 
Chauffeured 

Transport 

Locally Owned and Operated 
On Time - Every Time 

 
Compare Our Rates 

 

Whole Range of Vehicles – cars, 
minibuses & coaches 

 

 
6297 9899 

 

 
We Wait for you 

You Never Wait for Us 
 

 
Wamboin / Airport transfers 

from $34.00 
 

 
PO Box 736 Fyshwick ACT 2609 

Fax 02 6280 8324 
 

Email: reservations@cbdtransport.com.au 
website: www.cbdtransport.com.au 

 

AAA ALL AREAS WATER CARRYING 
 
 

 
DOMESTIC WATER ~ 7 days Prompt Delivery 

STAINLESS STEEL TANK (14,000ltrs) 
ACTEW Approved Tankers 

Tanks, pools etc 
www.aaawatercarrying.com.au 

GARRY 0428 626 838 ~ 62973648 
Local Water Carrier for 19 years 
PO Box 807, Queanbeyan, 2620 
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Queanbeyan assisted in controlling the fire. We were fortunate that the local SES crew was able to assist the fire crews 
by providing lighting and catering. The incident involved almost 50 firefighters, the SES crew as well as our Rural Fire Service 
chaplain who assisted the owner of the house and his neighbours during those very stressful hours. We spent many hours 
subduing the fire and around 3am on Saturday morning all the crews had left the scene. In the early daylight hours a little later 
a small crew from your brigade and I returned to the scene to continue any needed mop-up operations. We also observed the 
fire investigation team examining the desolate scene. Later that afternoon another Wamboin crew extinguished the last 
remaining embers and ensured everything was completely backed out. 

I suggest that some lessons can be learned from this regrettable incident. In previous editions of the Wamboin Whisper I 
have mentioned that as we live in a rural community it is almost impossible for any emergency service to get to our properties 
in time to save any dwellings or sheds once a fire has taken hold. Those first twenty to thirty minutes are critical. It is often the 
time in which fires do take a hold. Please, please do not leave fires, especially fires in open fire places, unattended. Have a fire 
extinguisher near your fireplaces. Make sure you have properly fitted fire and smoke alarms that work. If you are confident in 
using it, make sure you have other fire fighting equipment available. This includes having a supply of water identified for the 
fire brigade. Seriously consider how effective your evacuation plans are.   

 

 
Other brigade activities continue unabated. The pictures below show some of the activities and some of the helpers, 

both canine and human, during our recent working bee at the fire shed. We have made a good start installing the pump system 
at the dam even though the recent rain, although VERY welcome and which filled the new water tanks, caused some flooding 
in the excavations and spoiled Charlie Montesin’s expert work! Our resident plumber, Don Evans, capably assisted by his 
apprentice-for-the-day, Darrol Dykes, performed his much respected magic with pipes and other things plumbing to make sure 
we captured the water from the roof of the shed extension. 

 
 

CANBERRA 
REMOVALS 

 
YOUR LOCAL & INTERSTATE 
REMOVALS AND TRANSPORT 

SPECIALIST 
 

STORAGE ALSO AVAILABLE 
Phone/fax:  6238 1881 

BUNGENDORE 
 

canberraremovals@bigpond.com.au 
BRANDON      CRAIG 
0409 551 091          0438 670 321 

 

 

                                              
ESTABLISHED IN 1985 

C.T.M. EXCAVATIONS 
"NO JOB TOO SMALL OR TOO HARD" 

“Ring Lyle First”UUU 
Tip Truck & Bobcat Hire,  5.t Excavator  with Rock Hammer& Grabber, 

Trencher / Auger Available for Tree Planting & Rural Fencing, 
Forklift, Dam Cleaning, Ripping & all site work. 

All Building and Landscaping Supplies, Water Truck for hire. 
Agent for Aqua-nova 2000 Aerated Wastewater Treatment system. 

Approved Septic Tank Supplied & Installed.  A registered Agent for Tank Master 
tanks. 

Slashing & mowing, Garages & Sheds supplied & erected to council approval. 
NSW lic # 86583C 

Contact Lyle or Sue Montesin b/h 0412 677 554 (ah) 6238 1481 fax 6238 0308 
130 The Forest Rd Bywong      Email – lylesue@bigpond.com 
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Other brigade members spent their time reorganising the storeroom in preparation for a much needed refurbishment of 
our storage facilities. This work did involve some gut-wrenching decisions to work out if some long stored “stuff” could be 
thrown out. After many agonising hours several self-confessed hoarders did manage to fill a utility and ceremoniously cart the 
“stuff” to the tip. Several other members are now considered as candidates for counselling however! Thank you to everyone 
who gave generously of their time and a big thank you to Wendy Downs for the magnificent catering. We all also hope Peter 
Greenwood’s tractor has not suffered too much damage.   

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Please remember to show some consideration for your neighbours and your brigade during the off-season. Even though 
you don’t need a fire permit if you need to burn off, you should notify your neighbours and your fire brigade Captain at least 
24 hours before you light up. This could save an embarrassing visit from a fire crew. We are still obliged to check reports of 
smoke at all times, even if the fire danger is low and knowing where the smoke is coming from helps to determine what we 
need to respond to. 

Finally, if you need any advice about fire protection around your property please give me a call on 0409 991 340. 

 

 

THE CAPTAIN’S LIST Businesses supporting the  
Wamboin Volunteer Bush Fire Brigade 

A’Hern Fitness at the Airport 
AAA Water Carriers 
Anytime Backhoe Hire 
B & B Tree Surgery 
Bingley Contractors (Water Carriers) 
Bungendore Rural 
Bungendore Taxi Service 
Capital Business Services 
Capital Stainless Steel 
Clare Valley Tree Services 
Coates Hire, Fyshwick 
Congari Bookkeeping & Business 
Services 

Coolah Holdings Pty Ltd 
Cross Country Construction 
Eureka Plants Pty Ltd 
Horizon Real Estate 
FH Office Services 
France Harrison & Associates 
Gidgee Estate Winery 
Inland Trading Co (Aust) 
Lambert Vineyards 
LMS Consulting 
Manuka Childcare Centre 
Marloc Engineering 
Overdene Excavations Pty Ltd 

Quick-Eze Towing 
Ratz Mobile Welding 
So Good Sausages Pty Ltd 
Sotech Pty Ltd 
Shepherds Hut Wines 
Sherrin Hire 
Sutton Real Estate 
Tipton Shopfitters Pty Ltd 
Trevor Barker & Associates 
Trevor Duncan Homes 
Wagonga Coffee 
Westpac Banking Corporation 
YLess4U 
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1st Wamboin Bungonia Camp 
By Matilda Whitney, 1st Wamboin Scouts 

 Last month the 1st Wamboin Scouts went on a 2-day camp consisting of walking and…..walking! We camped in 
amongst trees at a National Park on the other side of Goulburn. We all cooked our own food on mini cookers and then walked 
to a near by cave. Marita got a shock when we turned all the torches off whilst in the cave although we only went down two 
ladders! 
  During our lecture about wild pigs (by Baggy) we roasted marsh mallows and then went to bed. Most of us slept 
outside under a tarp but those who didn’t ended up the lucky ones when we had an unexpected (well not that unexpected) visit 
from wild pigs! I didn’t get much sleep that night because I was so uncomfortable and was awoken once by Josh screaming in 
his sleep!!! 
 The next morning we ate breakfast but mainly ate all Baggy’s left overs that he couldn’t eat himself (cheese and 
biscuits, sugar, chocolate and tea) to lighten our packs. The walk that day was magnificent. We walked down an incredibly 
steep hill then along the river. We had to make our way across boulders; that was the best part! Climbing over, under and 
through these gigantic rocks was incredibly tiring but was definitely worth it.  
 

  
 
  
 
================================================================================= 

CAPITAL Business Services 
(Finance Broker & Mortgage Originator) 

 
WE CAN ARRANGE FINANCE FOR ALL TYPES OF PURPOSES: 

345 WEEROONA DRIVE, WAMBOIN, NSW 2620 
 
 

* HOUSING & INVESTMENT LOANS - INCLUDING RURAL 
 

* LEASE & COMMERCIAL HIRE PURCHASE OF MOST 
 

* INCOME PRODUCING EQUIPMENT - CARS, TRUCKS, TRACTORS, COMPUTERS,  ETC 
 

ESTABLISHED 16 YEARS * FRIENDLY PERSONAL SERVICE * 
 

*WE COME TO YOU* 
 
 

PHONE FOR A QUOTE OR APPOINTMENT 
 

Ph  (02) 6236 9811  Fax (02) 6236 9822 

MAKING LOANS EASY 
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A more unpleasant time was when Josh and I were chasing after Lyre birds and ran straight 
through a patch of stinging nettles. Luckily I didn’t get much but poor Josh took a blow! We 
used our pocketknives to get rid of the barbs. Obviously by walking down steep hills to get 
to a valley of boulders some time on the walk you would need to walk UP steep hills and so; 
that’s what we did! If it weren’t branches and rocks sticking out in all different directions 
(not to mention Pawnees head bopping music) I would have never made it up that death hill.  
 
 
When we eventually did reach the end of the walk everyone jumped in the cars and we 
headed of to McDonalds! Not the healthiest way to end camp but it was well earned! 
 
All in all it was the best, first scout camp I’ve been on.     
 
 
 

 

 
 

 
 
 

 

TBRUCIC EXCAVATIONS 
Trucks, Bobcats and Excavators For Hire Rock Hammer, 

Auger and Pallet Forks 
Roadworks       House Sites       Sheds & Garages       

Water Tanks      Footings      Sand & Gravel 
Landscape Supplies    

Supply and Install Septic Tanks and Absorption Trenches 
Enquires Phone Darko 

Phone  6238 1884 Mobile  0408 682 191 
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Wamboin 15 years ago 
from the Whisper   July 1993   Ed: Judy Frazer-Jans  Circulation 300 

President’s Paras 
 ……. “The Community Hall now has a larger and more functional kitchen as a result of the hard work and perseverance of a 
group of people who have contributed their time and skill to the task. Hall hire rates have been revised to reflect the 
improvements. Joan Mason has continued to do a good job managing hall hiring. 
 We have built and maintained a good relationship with the Council, participating in the Community Consultative 
Committee, becoming involved in the discussion about recreational trails, and corresponding on matters that have impact on 
our lives. This relationship with Council has been assisted by the efforts of Peter Greenwood who continues to represent us 
well as Councillor and Shire President. The value of this relationship has been demonstrated by the Council’s willingness to 
contribute financially to the extension of the kitchen and the purchase of chairs for the hall…….” 
 -- Malcolm Harrington, President 
 

Rainfall and Temperatures in Wamboin  32 year statistics from the Robertsons 
June rainfall to 24/6 -  53.5mm     (June 2006……84.5mm) 
2007 rainfall to 24/6  -268.25mm     (2006 to 30/6….325mm) 
Av July rainfall - 53.7mm     Driest July - 4.5mm  (1982) 
Wettest July - 142.0mm  (1993)     Wettest July day - 50.5mm  (11/7/91) 
Hottest July day -  15 degrees C  ( 22/7/79)    Coldest July day - 5 degrees C  (7/7/90 and 18/7/04) 
Coldest July night   -5  degrees C  (10/7/96) 
 

CBC HOME LOANS 
OVER 35 LENDERS TO CHOOSE FROM 
OWNER OCCUPIED OR INVESTMENT 

RURAL / RURAL RESIDENTIAL 
FAST APPROVALS – COMPETITIVE RATES 

LO DOC FOR SELF EMPLOYED 
EXPERIENCED STAFF 

YOUR LOCAL LENDER AND PROUD SPONSOR OF THE  
BUNGENDORE MUDCHOOKS RFC 

PHONE: 6162 1132. 
 
 
 
 
 

 

QBN CHAINSAWS & GARDEN EQUIPMENT 
Ph 6299 1324 

 

Come see your local Stihl 
Specialist dealer for Quality Equipment  

and Professional After Sales Service and Advice 
 

Brushcutters       Mowers  Chainsaws  Mulchers 
Secateurs      Safety Equipment   and more 

 

Conveniently located at 24 Yass Rd Qbn  
or phone 6299 1324 

 

 See You There 
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Nature Notes – May 2007 
Jo Walker 

Editor’s Note:  Due to a mistake on my part this article was not included in the previous issue as it should have been. 
 A nice drop of rain two weeks ago (30mm here) has got the winter grasses greening up again, but there was no run-off 
for the dams.  Talking of grass, just after I wrote in the April Nature Notes about the Red-leg Grass turning bits of our 
roadsides into patches of pink, Palerang Council decided to spray the invasive African Lovegrass and other grasses around 
roadside infrastructure with pink herbicide.  Hope this wasn’t too confusing! 
 While I was standing at the window having a cuppa this morning, a flock of over a hundred Yellow-tailed Black 
Cockatoos flew over.  About twenty of them returned later and spent most of the morning calling excitedly to each other and 
pulling chunks of wood out of the Silver Wattle stems in search of grubs.  This often damages the trees to such an extent that 
they fall over in the next high wind.  This is a natural process though, and there are always young wattles coming on to replace 
the fallen trees.  Not quite so acceptable is the Black Cockatoos’ habit of ring-barking non-local eucalypts I’ve planted!  There 
are no grubs in these trees, and the birds don’t seem to do this to local eucalypts – another one of those mysteries of bird 
behaviour. 
 A few weeks ago, I was watching a small flock of Varied Sitellas flitting from tree to tree and then searching for 
insects under the bark – spiralling downwards along the branches, their distinctive feeding behaviour.  Soon a couple of 
Speckled Warblers came into view hopping quietly along the ground.  Both of these species are becoming uncommon, so I felt 
it had been worth standing still and watching for ten minutes on a busy day.  But then I saw a flash of an unusual bright pink in 
a nearby shrub, and a little bird hopped towards me until it was in clear view.  I’m pretty sure it was a Pink Robin, as it was a 
slaty black colour on its back and head and its breast was a brilliant pink.  There is a similar bird, the Rose Robin, but its 
colours are somewhat paler and it has white markings on its outer tail feathers.  Both species are usually birds of fern gullies or 
wet sclerophyll forest rather than drier areas like Wamboin. 
 One of the few plants flowering at present is the beautiful heath-plant, Styphelia triflora.  It’s one of the larger heath-
plants, growing into a dense shrub to a metre tall.  Its narrow, long bell-shaped, cream flowers carry a lot of nectar and are a 
source of winter food for honey-eaters.  Last year, hardly any Early Nancy (Wurmbea dioica ) flowered, but we might see 
more this coming spring as lots of these little plants are beginning to show their narrow, dark green leaves (very similar to 
small onion seedlings) amongst the grasses.  If we get just a little more rain, we might, just might, get a more colourful spring 
this year. 
 
 
 

 
Wandering the wineries in the Canberra Region?  When 

you head out to the cool climate wineries in the 
Wamboin region, spoil yourself with the 

bonus of a very short diversion and browse through 
      Something Special                                                                

     at Annie’s 
                          Collectables 
       39 Cooper Road       WAMBOIN  NSW 2620        
        OPEN SAT,  SUN and PUBLIC HOLIDAYS 

10.30 am to 4.30 pm  Ph: 02 6238 3284 
 

We have a mix of old and new craft and collectables  
including: 
U silver  
U porcelain and china 
U crystal and glass 
U teddy bears  
U linen and lace  
U lamps  
U baskets  
U books 

 

Cooper Road is directly off Norton Road  
which is the main arterial road through Wamboin and 

links Sutton Road, Bungendore Road 
 and Mac’s Reef Road. 

So whichever way you travel 

Annie’s is on your way. 

 
=============================================== 

 
Café and Restaurant 

Open 7 days, 8.30am-4pm 
Come for an all day breakfast, a gourmet lunch or 

coffee and delicious cake. 
We have gluten free products. 

 
Call Karen to discuss your next function. 

We can open nights by arrangement, 20 people 
minimum. 

Ph: 62380700 
31 Ellendon St Bungendore 

 

 
 

. 
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Nature Notes  - June 2007 
by Jo Walker 

 The snow was a wonderful surprise – especially as the weather forecast had been expecting only a possibility of a 
shower.  It was more useful than a downpour of equal volume, as it melted slowly into the soil – there were still patches of 
white remaining late into the afternoon on the higher parts of Wamboin.  The kangaroos were a bit nonplussed, especially the 
younger ones.  There were five or six does and yearlings clustered around the trunk of a large dense Cherry Ballart tree near 
the house where there was a patch of dry, snow-free ground.  They seem to be enjoying the results of all that moisture though – 
grass springing up on even the rockiest hillsides. 
 The last week has been typical winter weather – heavy frosts overnight followed by still, warm days.  Because there is 
still so little water in the dam, the whole surface freezes over.  The patterns in the ice are intriguing – lots of absolutely straight 
lines and triangles plus other geometric shapes.  While I was admiring nature’s ice-artistry this morning, a male Magpie-lark 
came down to the dam (identifiable because the males have black feathers around their beaks, the females a circle of white 
feathers), and walked all around the edge where the ice had melted, paddling in the water and occasionally stabbing at some 
small aquatic insect or water snail.  I don’t know how long Magpie-larks live, but there has always been a pair here (possibly 
the same two) and they seem to collect most of their food along the shallow edge of the dam. 
 A yellow-tufted Honeyeater has turned up again this winter, and is usually busy in  a group of grevillea bushes at the 
top of the hill.  This bird will also search under loose bark for insects.  It is about the same size as the more common white-
faced Honeyeater, but has a bright yellow chin and a black facial stripe (widening from the beak to behind the eye) ending in a 
tuft of golden feathers. 
 An interesting (and mysterious) bird event happened here the other day.  I was walking up past the large Eucalyptus 
rossii tree at the back of the house to check the rain gauge when something fell out of the tree behind me with a loud thump.  
Lying on its back on the ground, clutching a piece of twig in its beak, was a Galah.  It looked okay, if a bit stunned and unable 
to get to its feet, so I picked it up (not something to be attempted without a pair of sturdy leather gloves) and put it in an 
enclosure.  It seemed to recover – after an hour or so it was perched on a pile of wood looking around – but when I went out 
later to release it it had died.  It looked perfectly healthy, and I am still trying to work out why it didn’t use its wings when it 
started to fall. 
 
 

 

H & S Mower Repairs 
177 Gilmore Road  QueanbeyanSales and Service 

Phone 6297-5020  Fax 6297-2050  Trading Hours: Mon-Fri 8:30 am to 5:30 pm 
The New Generation Cox has arrived.  Finance Available to Approved Customers 

 
This is the ride-on you’ve waited years for.  Now the rugged dependability and proven resale value of the legendary Cox mower has been 
merged with international standards of comfort and convenience.  Every new model Cox is quieter, smoother, faster, more responsive, more 
manouverable and features impact-resistant body panels that can never rust.  Best of all, Cox is designed, engineered and built in Australia 
for tough Australian conditions, with full parts and service back up from dealers you can depend on 
 

Bingley Contractors 
Prompt  Water Delivery 

Local Carrier        All Areas        7 Days 
1761 Sutton Road, Sutton 

Phone 0419 483 103 or 0418 201 784   AH: 6238 3385 
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Wamboin Muse 
Jill Gregory 

 At long last….a real winter! What a thrill to wake up to an icy morning sparkling with a million diamonds, listen to 
the steady drum of rain on the iron roof, drive through an eerie, unreal world of fog and watch snowflakes, like whispers, fall 
to the whitening ground. It’s the season for red cheeks, damp noses and warm woolly jumpers. I’ve even been forced to clean 
out a few cupboards and drawers and spend some time indoors. 
 However, I’ve also spent a little time this month in waiting rooms, flicking through glossy and some less than glossy 
magazines. I now think I’ve caught up with who is in love, who is out of love, who is sporting a baby bump and who has the 
current trophy child. But I am still puzzled as to how these beautiful people can possibly get out of bed in the morning, let 
alone hold down a job and look after their garden. And I’m getting mighty tired of hearing that sixty is the new forty. It makes 
me want to tear out my grey streaked hair! 
 At forty I didn’t have a retired husband, grandchildren, decrepit animals and twenty acres for the sole pleasure of 
mobs of kangaroos and marauding rabbits. I did have a couple of teenagers, but on the plus side, I had a job that gave me 
status, someone to clean the house and energy to burn. I didn’t need to invest much time or money at the hairdresser, shopping 
for clothes was fun, I could and did eat anything I fancied without dire consequences and a pleasurable run around the block 
with the dog was just that…a pleasure. And now I think I’ve earned my stripes. I feel the same inside as I did when I was forty, 
but I don’t look forty anymore and I don’t feel forty, and neither do I wish to. I’ve had my turn and now it’s time to bow out 
gracefully and let the real forty year olds have their turn.  
 The frost has thawed, the fog has lifted and the rain has given way to a brilliant blue sky. I can’t wait to get into the 
garden, pull a few weeds for the idle chooks, shovel some dirt and get a wheelbarrow load of wood for the fire tonight. And at 
the end of another wonderful day I’ll share dinner with our grandchildren and feel truly sixty! 
 I wouldn’t live anywhere else...... 

 

BAYLDON AGRICULTURAL 
SUPPLIES 
10 BAYLDON ROAD 

QUEANBEYAN NSW 2620 

PH 6297 2833 
ABN 67-003-696-517 
Agents for Monza Equipment – Generators, Water Pumps, etc 
Agricultural Supplies  Daedong Tractors   CK20 to DK20 
Full Workshop for all Agricultural and Automotive Repairs 
One Stop Shop for all Farming, Camping and Caravaning Equipment 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 

Dr David Yates      Dr Caroline Ahern 
We welcome new patients to our Practice 

We are located at Suite 2 / 80 Morisset St 
Queanbeyan NSW 2620 

Ph:02 6299 6990      Fax: 02 6299 6933 
Practice Hours: Mon – Fri - 8am – 5pm 

Plus Mon, Tues Thurs evenings until 7:30pm. 
Dr David Poland      Dr Charles Sleiman      Dr Janette Kaval 

Dr Joanne Baxter      Dr Karen Flegg      Dr Heidi Blain 
www.brindabellapractice.com.au 
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FANTASTIC RESULT FOR THE MONTH OF 

MAY WITH OVER  
5 MILLION DOLLARS IN SALES 

 
 BUYERS EVERYWHERE &  

OUR NUMBER OF LISTINGS  

IS REDUCING  

 
A GREAT TIME TO GO ON  

THE MARKET IF YOU ARE THINKING OF SELLING 

 
CALL 6230 3240 NOW FOR  

AN OBLIGATION FREE MARKET APPRAISAL 
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  Watt’l we do:  When the World Wildlife Foundation or WWF as it has been known for some time now, 
released its Living Planet Report late last year, having examined the state of the natural world and the impact of human activity 
upon it, the Report confirmed, we humans are living further and further beyond our means: humanity’s footprint has more than 
tripled since 1961.Nineteen eighty-four is the year when the Earth reached the limits of its capacity to provide for us.  Since 
then we have been using the Earth’s natural resources at a a rate that increasingly exceeds what it is able to replenish.  The 
consequences of our growing demands and rising consumption are both predictable and dire – much more than any Orwellian 
novel.   
 According to WWF International Director General James Leape, collectively we are consuming 25 per cent more than the 
planet can sustain in the long-term. In other words, we now need at least 1.25 planets to meet our present natural resource demands. 
The way energy is generated and consumed – particularly over-reliance on coal, gas and oil – accounts for almost half of our 
ecological footprint.  Climate-changing emissions from these fuels pose a growing threat, already manifest in rising temperatures 
and melting glaciers. 
 The challenge that faces us all – whether we live in New York, Paris, Beijing, Bywong or Wamboin – is how people 
everywhere can enjoy and continue to strive for a higher quality of life, given the limited resources of our one planet.  We can meet 
the challenge, but the sooner we get started, the less costly it will be.  First and foremost, we must change the way we use energy, 
and the ways we produce it. 
 If you watched the insightful ABC TV’s 4 Corners tonight (Monday 25 June), you will have learned, electric hot water can 
cost approximately 1/3 of your total energy bill.  Conventionally, the fridge is the biggest energy user in a home.  The new power 
guzzler is the super wide-screen TV – they can use more power than the average family fridge.   
 

 

 

 
 

 TAYLOR MADE PUMPS 

Your pumps not pumping? 
 

 

PUMP REPAIRS TO ALL MAKES OF PUMPS 
- New Pumps Supplied and Installed     - Home Pressure Systems   - Bore and 

Irrigation Pumps   - Bore Drilling and Water Quality Analysis    - Fire Fighting 
Pumps - Sales and Repairs- Windmill Service,  Repairs and New Sales   - Water 

Softener Repairs   - Premium Quality Water Softener Salt at Rural Prices 
Call Mark Taylor  0428 486 460  Mobile   6238 2357 Home  6238 2351 Fax  

 Don’t run  out of water - call a Local Bloke for mobile Sales & Repairs    
MarkTaylor  ALL HOURS  0428 486 460  

Mobile  6238 2357 Home 6238 2351 fax 
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 Ten per cent of a standard power bill goes on the several, perhaps even a dozen or two appliances humming away on 
standby. Low voltage halogen lights don’t necessarily mean low energy usage and low operating cost. It’s the watts what count.  
Less watts equals less cost.  The increasing number of wall-mounted split system airconditioners being installed each year is driving 
construction of new power stations and power lines.Emission trading schemes may help improve things, but on their own they are 
not a panacea except perhaps for large commercial consumers. 
 As with everything else in this world, we need a strategy and a long-term goal.  Don’t let anyone else try and tell you 
otherwise. 

☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯☯ 
 In Life*, there are many hundreds of common experiences, feelings, situations and even objects which we all know 
and recognize, but for which no words exist. On the other hand, the world is littered with thousands of spare words that spend 
their time doing nothing but loafing about on signposts pointing at places. Douglas Adams and John Lloyd saw it as their job 
to get these words down off the signposts and into the mouths of babes and sucklings and so on, where they can start earning 
their keep in everyday conversation and make a more positive contribution to society. 
 Many editions ago I presented a small first extract from their *Meaning of Liff.  As a little light relief, I thought I’d 
educate you a wee bit more with this second instalment….. 
 JAWCRAIG (n. medical)   A massive facial spasm which is brought on by being told a really astounding piece of 
news.  KALAMI (n.) The ancient Eastern art of being able to fold road-maps properly.  (My observation is that women in 
particular need better skilling in this.  DILLYTOP (n.)  (I’ll leave you to ponder on this till next month.) 
 

 

TAYLOR MADE 
PUMPS 

 
WATER BORE          DRILLING RIG 

In Local Aea 
>> On Site Surveys << 

BORE, PUMP & POWER 
PACKAGES 

 
Call Mark Taylor   ALL 

HOURS     6238 2357 Home 
0428 486 460 Mobile       6238 2351 

Fax 

 
MR SWEEP 

CHIMNEY & FLUE CLEANING 
 

Slow Combustion & Open Fires Swept 
Repairs & maintenance 

SPRING DISCOUNTS NOW AVAILABLE 
� Chimney Dampers & Bird/Possum Mesh 
� Fire Bricks for Slow Combustion Heaters 
� Flue Extensions & Top Caps 
� Glass Replacements and Door Seals 
� Heater Fans Serviced and Replaced 
� Pre Gas Chimney Cleaning 
� Roof Ventilators Supplied and Installed 
� Safety Checks Available 
� S/C Heaters Removed or Replaced  
� Smoke Detectors Supplied and Installed 
For appointments or further information please phone Brian 

6258 1792 
 

 
From a fuse to a new house and other electrical needs 

 

CHRIS  LODI  ELECTRICAL 
Member of National Electrical Association 

NSW Lic 56336C 
 

You can be assured of a prompt, efficient and courteous service 
by a professional who guarantees his work 

Mobile    0412 211 798 Ph: 6238 0068 
chris.lodi@bigpond.com 

 

  

Garden Time 
ABN: 42020463691 
From your local blokes 

 
Complete landscaping &  gardening by qualified Greenkeeper  General home maintenance 

Contact   Ron 0402 332 543    Warren 6236 9191 or 0402 298 311 
 

 


